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PRELIMINARY REPORT 

HIGHWAY 

Multivehicle Crash  
Involving a Wrong-Way Driver on Interstate 20    

 (HWY22FH001) 
 

The information in this report is preliminary and will be 
 supplemented or corrected during the course of the investigation. 

On Friday, November 19, 2021, at 4:01 p.m. central standard time, a multivehicle crash occurred 
in the eastbound lanes of Interstate 20 near Big Spring, Howard County, Texas. A 2016 Ford F-350 pickup 
truck traveling the wrong way (westbound) in the eastbound lanes near mile marker 179 struck a 2005 
MCI motorcoach nearly head-on (see the figure). The Ford was occupied only by its driver. The 
motorcoach was occupied by the driver, 2 adults, and 37 high school students.  

The 2005 MCI motorcoach was the lead vehicle in a caravan of three buses owned and operated 
by the Andrews Independent School District and had been traveling to a high school football game in a 
neighboring town. As a result of the collision, the 59-year-old driver of the Ford died. The 69-year-old 
motorcoach driver and an adult occupant died, 1 adult and 36 students sustained injuries, and 1 student 
was not injured. After the initial impact, the Ford was pushed backward and sideswiped a 2018 Freightliner 
bus, the second bus in the caravan, which sustained minor damage; no bus occupants were injured. The 
third motorcoach in the caravan was not involved in the crash. After the collision, the 2005 MCI 
motorcoach traveled into the median and struck the cable barrier before coming to rest. The 2016 Ford 
came to rest in the right lane of eastbound Interstate 20 and was destroyed in a postcrash fire.  

At the crash location, Interstate 20 consisted of two travel lanes in each direction, which were 
separated by a median and a cable barrier. The posted speed limit was 75 mph. Conditions (road and 
weather) were dry. 

All aspects of the crash remain under investigation while the National Transportation Safety Board 
(NTSB) determines the probable cause, with the intent of issuing safety recommendations to prevent 
similar events in the future. The NTSB is working alongside the Texas Department of Public Safety, which 
is conducting a separate, parallel crash investigation. The Texas Department of Transportation is also a 
party to the investigation. 



12/15/2021 

2 
 

 

Figure. Eastbound view of crash scene. The 2005 MCI motorcoach is on the median, and the 2016 
Ford F-350 pickup truck is in the right lane. The 2018 Freightliner bus is not pictured. (Source: Texas 
Department of Public Safety) 


